

Thurrock: A place of opportunity, enterprise and excellence, where individuals, communities and businesses flourish

Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee

The meeting will be held at 7.00 pm on 5 September 2016

Committee Room 2, Civic Offices, New Road, Grays, Essex, RM17 6SL

Membership:

Councillors Oliver Gerrish (Chair), Russell Cherry (Vice-Chair), Gary Collins, Roy Jones, Terry Piccolo and Michael Stone

Substitutes:

Councillors John Allen, Ben Maney, David Potter and Gerard Rice

Agenda

Open to Public and Press

1. Apologies for Absence

2. Minutes 5 - 14

To approve as a correct record the minutes of the Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 12 July 2016

3. Items of Urgent Business

To receive additional items that the Chair is of the opinion should be considered as a matter of urgency, in accordance with Section 100B (4) (b) of the Local Government Act 1972.

4. Declaration of Interests

5. Trap Racing Event

Queries regarding this Agenda or notification of apologies:

Please contact Charlotte Raper, Senior Democratic Services Officer by sending an email to Direct.Democracy@thurrock.gov.uk

Agenda published on: 25 August 2016

Information for members of the public and councillors

Access to Information and Meetings

Members of the public can attend all meetings of the council and its committees and have the right to see the agenda, which will be published no later than 5 working days before the meeting, and minutes once they are published.

Recording of meetings

This meeting may be recorded for transmission and publication on the Council's website. At the start of the meeting the Chair will confirm if all or part of the meeting is to be recorded.

Members of the public not wishing any speech or address to be recorded for publication to the Internet should contact Democratic Services to discuss any concerns.

If you have any queries regarding this, please contact Democratic Services at Direct.Democracy@thurrock.gov.uk

Guidelines on filming, photography, recording and use of social media at council and committee meetings

The council welcomes the filming, photography, recording and use of social media at council and committee meetings as a means of reporting on its proceedings because it helps to make the council more transparent and accountable to its local communities.

If you wish to film or photograph the proceedings of a meeting and have any special requirements or are intending to bring in large equipment please contact the Communications Team at CommunicationsTeam@thurrock.gov.uk before the meeting. The Chair of the meeting will then be consulted and their agreement sought to any specific request made.

Where members of the public use a laptop, tablet device, smart phone or similar devices to use social media, make recordings or take photographs these devices must be set to 'silent' mode to avoid interrupting proceedings of the council or committee.

The use of flash photography or additional lighting may be allowed provided it has been discussed prior to the meeting and agreement reached to ensure that it will not disrupt proceedings.

The Chair of the meeting may terminate or suspend filming, photography, recording and use of social media if any of these activities, in their opinion, are disrupting proceedings at the meeting.

Thurrock Council Wi-Fi

Wi-Fi is available throughout the Civic Offices. You can access Wi-Fi on your device by simply turning on the Wi-Fi on your laptop, Smartphone or tablet.

- You should connect to TBC-CIVIC
- Enter the password **Thurrock** to connect to/join the Wi-Fi network.
- A Terms & Conditions page should appear and you have to accept these before you can begin using Wi-Fi. Some devices require you to access your browser to bring up the Terms & Conditions page, which you must accept.

The ICT department can offer support for council owned devices only.

Evacuation Procedures

In the case of an emergency, you should evacuate the building using the nearest available exit and congregate at the assembly point at Kings Walk.

How to view this agenda on a tablet device



You can view the agenda on your <u>iPad</u>, <u>Android Device</u> or <u>Blackberry Playbook</u> with the free modern.gov app.

Members of the Council should ensure that their device is sufficiently charged, although a limited number of charging points will be available in Members Services.

To view any "exempt" information that may be included on the agenda for this meeting, Councillors should:

- Access the modern.gov app
- Enter your username and password

DECLARING INTERESTS FLOWCHART – QUESTIONS TO ASK YOURSELF

Breaching those parts identified as a pecuniary interest is potentially a criminal offence

Helpful Reminders for Members

- Is your register of interests up to date?
- In particular have you declared to the Monitoring Officer all disclosable pecuniary interests?
- Have you checked the register to ensure that they have been recorded correctly?

When should you declare an interest at a meeting?

- What matters are being discussed at the meeting? (including Council, Cabinet, Committees, Subs, Joint Committees and Joint Subs); or
- If you are a Cabinet Member making decisions other than in Cabinet what matter is before you for single member decision?



Does the business to be transacted at the meeting

- relate to; or
- · likely to affect

any of your registered interests and in particular any of your Disclosable Pecuniary Interests?

Disclosable Pecuniary Interests shall include your interests or those of:

- your spouse or civil partner's
- a person you are living with as husband/ wife
- a person you are living with as if you were civil partners

where you are aware that this other person has the interest.

A detailed description of a disclosable pecuniary interest is included in the Members Code of Conduct at Chapter 7 of the Constitution. Please seek advice from the Monitoring Officer about disclosable pecuniary interests.

What is a Non-Pecuniary interest? – this is an interest which is not pecuniary (as defined) but is nonetheless so significant that a member of the public with knowledge of the relevant facts, would reasonably regard to be so significant that it would materially impact upon your judgement of the public interest.

Pecuniary

If the interest is not already in the register you must (unless the interest has been agreed by the Monitoring Officer to be sensitive) disclose the existence and nature of the interest to the meeting

If the Interest is not entered in the register and is not the subject of a pending notification you must within 28 days notify the Monitoring Officer of the interest for inclusion in the register

Unless you have received dispensation upon previous application from the Monitoring Officer, you must:

- Not participate or participate further in any discussion of the matter at a meeting;
- Not participate in any vote or further vote taken at the meeting; and
- leave the room while the item is being considered/voted

If you are a Cabinet Member you may make arrangements for the matter to be dealt with by a third person but take no further steps

Non- pecuniary

Declare the nature and extent of your interest including enough detail to allow a member of the public to understand its nature

You may participate and vote in the usual way but you should seek advice on Predetermination and Bias from the Monitoring Officer.

Vision: Thurrock: A place of **opportunity**, **enterprise** and **excellence**, where **individuals**, **communities** and **businesses** flourish.

To achieve our vision, we have identified five strategic priorities:

- **1. Create** a great place for learning and opportunity
 - Ensure that every place of learning is rated "Good" or better
 - Raise levels of aspiration and attainment so that residents can take advantage of local job opportunities
 - Support families to give children the best possible start in life
- 2. Encourage and promote job creation and economic prosperity
 - Promote Thurrock and encourage inward investment to enable and sustain growth
 - Support business and develop the local skilled workforce they require
 - Work with partners to secure improved infrastructure and built environment
- 3. Build pride, responsibility and respect
 - Create welcoming, safe, and resilient communities which value fairness
 - Work in partnership with communities to help them take responsibility for shaping their quality of life
 - Empower residents through choice and independence to improve their health and well-being
- 4. Improve health and well-being
 - Ensure people stay healthy longer, adding years to life and life to years
 - Reduce inequalities in health and well-being and safeguard the most vulnerable people with timely intervention and care accessed closer to home
 - Enhance quality of life through improved housing, employment and opportunity
- **5. Promote** and protect our clean and green environment
 - Enhance access to Thurrock's river frontage, cultural assets and leisure opportunities
 - Promote Thurrock's natural environment and biodiversity
 - Inspire high quality design and standards in our buildings and public space

Minutes of the Meeting of the Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee held on 12 July 2016 at 7.00 pm

Present: Councillors Oliver Gerrish (Chair), Russell Cherry (Vice-Chair),

Gary Collins, Terry Piccolo and Roy Jones

Apologies: Councillors Michael Stone

In attendance:

Steve Cox, Corporate Director of Environment and Place

Richard Parkin, Head of Environment

Jim Nicolson, Community Protection Manager

Matthew Boulter, Principal Democratic Services Officer Charlotte Raper, Senior Democratic Services Officer

Before the start of the Meeting, all present were advised that the meeting may be filmed and was being recorded, with the audio recording to be made available on the Council's website.

1. Minutes

The minutes of the Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 17 March 2016 were approved as a correct record, subject to amendments at Councillor Jones' request.

It was noted that in minute 30: Fire Authority Consultation Update, following comments regarding the lack of cuts made to Chelmsford Councillor Jones had also expressed disapproval at another fire pump being built at Great Dunmow. It was also noted that he had requested data for the rest of Essex which had not been provided.

2. Items of Urgent Business

There were no Items of Urgent Business.

3. Declaration of Interests

Councillor Cherry disclosed a Non-Pecuniary Interest in relation to Item 6: Report on Thurrock Community Safety Partnership in that the Vice-Chair was employed by Essex Police.

Councillor Piccolo also disclosed a Non-Pecuniary Interest in relation to Item 6: Report on Thurrock Community Safety Partnership in that he was a Member of Thurrock Safety Partnership.

4. Environmental Enforcement

The Community Protection Manager presented the report and Members were reminded that it would be presented to Cabinet the following evening so their comments would be welcomed. The Committee heard that it may be necessary for Officers to work at further business cases and bring the report back to Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee in October 2016.

The Chair thanked the Community Protection Manager for his presentation and referred to page 16 and the Fixed Penalty Notice to be set at £400 with no reduction for prompt payment. The Chair enquired as to how usual this was and whether it would cause problems in obtaining repayments. The Committee heard that the thinking behind the highest possible fee was to support the Council's zero-tolerance policy. Residents were very angry about the state of the borough and any Council action was view positively, fining at the highest possible level would send a message to residents. Not offering a reduced rate for prompt payment was to follow the same line although the Community Protection Manager admitted that there may be issues whereby, since there would be no incentive to take a reduced fine, perpetrators may be of the opinion that they might as well dispute the penalty. However, there was such outrage in the community that the most robust opposition was required.

The Chair agreed that, personally, he supported a tough line against flytipping and that presumably officers could review payments and amend the policy in future if necessary. Members were assured that payments would be monitored as part of the process.

The Chair observed that a large range of offences was covered by the term "low-level fly-tipping" and asked if Officers could provide a simplistic explanation for residents. The Committee heard that the specification was generally smaller scale offences such as house clearances. These were difficult to detect and find evidence from, usually curb-side dumping. Enforcement Officers visited every report of fly-tipping and often would find suitable evidence. The actions taken were deemed to be highly appropriate as these were criminal matters.

Councillor Jones referred to pages 17-18 of the report and asked whether it would be possible to obtain feedback from those currently working within the department as to which options would be preferable to them. Members heard that "continue as is" would generate further challenges for the department and that "Instruct a private enforcement company" could include significant issues despite some attractions. As such he believed the Enforcement Officers would favour "Fund an increase in enforcement officers either temporarily or permanently" or "Increase the back office resource to investigate service reports". The Corporate Director for Environment and Place interjected that a "chair day" had been held with the current Enforcement Officers, they had raised the point that more resources or frontline staff would enhance their performance. Members were assured that whichever recommendation was taken staff would be consulted.

The Vice-Chair asked whether there was any other view to run alongside straightforward enforcement as the Court process was expensive. He also suggested provisions for less affluent areas such as large skips for residents who couldn't drive to take their waste to the Civic Amenity Site as a means of stopping the need to use fly-tippers, but continue to run enforcement for individuals who still did not comply. The Committee was advised that the Council currently ran a collection service at a cost of £27 per 3 items; however the suggestion of a collection point had not been raised before and was interesting. The Corporate Director for Environment and Place added that running an in-borough service was a good idea however a large part of fly-tipping was coming in from outside of the local area.

The Chair supported the suggestion of a more holistic approach and offering options to lessen fly-tipping rather than relying solely on enforcement.

Councillor Jones focussed the discussion on abandoned cars and asked whether, if the owners were identified, the Council was still covering the cost of disposal. Members heard that if the owners can be identified the car would no longer be considered abandoned. Owners would be contacted and proceedings carried out however he would get the full details for Members after the meeting.

Councillor Collins supported The Vice-Chair's suggestion of a communal collection point so that residents who could not access the Civic Amenity Site could still dispose of larger items responsibly. He also questioned whether there were any options for non-payment such as impounding cars until costs were recovered. The Committee heard that the response to non-payment was Court proceedings and costs would be recovered that way, the power to impound vehicles sat with Police not the Council. When asked whether it was possible to work with the police Members heard that it was possible however Police resources were currently limited.

Councillor Piccolo asked whether officers believed, as the Courts required significant evidence as opposed to "reasonable certainty" required for a Fixed Penalty Notice, the proposed changes may lead to more people paying the fines as they would believe they had been caught already. Members were assured that payments were not the issue, people were paying and when the Courts convicted individuals there were fines and costs recovered.

Councillor Collins referred to paragraph 3.11 regarding private land and asked if sites which are not owned by anyone would become the responsibility of the Council.

The Head of Housing and Environment outlined that, currently, waste public land tended to build and build until the Council had to clear the site as a public nuisance. The plans would be to contact the land registry to discover the owner, and then contact them to remind them of their obligations and offer a price to clear the site. With regards to unregistered land the procedure was not yet clear as the policy was still in development and there was a risk of

being liable for trespassing if Council staff cleared a site with unknown ownership.

The Chair asked, with regards to dealing with private landlords, whether it would be a request from them or an order from the Council. Members heard that dealings would be at the request of the landlord. At present the process was still fairly new and although there needed to be a "carrot and stick" approach it was still unclear what the "stick" might be.

The Chair expressed the importance of knowing the Council's legal powers when dealing with private landlords and suggested using a holistic approach to make management clear their own sites.

Councillor Collins referred to a section of wasteland in his ward which had become a dumping site and was overgrown. He had contacted the land registry to identify the owner but children played there and it was becoming a problem. He had had no luck and requested he could work with officers to resolve the issue. Officers agreed.

The Vice-Chair requested a register of private landlords so that the Council could monitor the situation as there was often an issue of private landlords renting out properties which changed hands often resulting in dumping of furniture and other household goods. He outlined how UKIP had taken charge of the environment around their office and cleared the back alley of waste, showing photos of the alley behind their office and the space behind a local shop. He proposed that the Council work with business owners so that they might adopt the space around their business and take some responsibility. The Corporate Director of Environment and Place noted the clear contrast between the two environments shown in the photographs and agreed that alleyways were a persistent problem, particularly around privately rented properties.

Councillor Jones referred to Community Protection Notices and asked what they entailed and what they had achieved. The Community Protection Manager explained that the Local Authority could designate against any Antisocial Behaviour and bring its own penalties. Failure to comply would result in a Fixed Penalty Notice and failure to pay would result in Court proceedings.

Councillor Jones asked whether these were regularly used and if so, what the result had been. Members heard they had been effective in controlling the cruisers around Lakeside and they were easy to follow up. There were plans to introduce a Community Protection Notice to combat drinking in Grays high street.

The Chair referred to P18 of the report and the figures of £300,000 and £20,000 in a year asking what £20,000 might obtain. The Corporate Director of Environment and Place outlined that that amount might cover more enforcement against littering or strengthening back office support, but that the £300,000 figure was indicative and there were still costings to be resolved.

The final details would be presented to the Committee in October and then to Cabinet.

The Chair turned the subject of debate to private enforcement agencies and the financial liabilities highlighted in the report as well as concerns surrounding overzealous companies. He highlighted the desire to avoid a situation where parents might be fined for a toddler dropping litter on the high street, rather than being asked to pick it up.

Councillor Piccolo raised concern on the impact this might have on small businesses regarding fines for lack of waste transfer notices. He continued to explain that many small businesses did not have adequate space for the receptacles recognised waste companies provided and that fining businesses retrospectively for naivety, even if they had not been causing any problems, could catch them unawares.

The Chair queried whether it would be possible to have a phased implementation of the 2 year look-back, whilst obviously still penalising those businesses clearly abusing waste disposal. The Head of Housing and Environment explained that the problem the Council faced was this was set out in law and was not Council policy, any business that could not provide waste transfer notices for the past 2 years (or the length of time they had been in business) would be liable for a Fixed Penalty Notice and the Local Authority was not in a position to put scales of right or wrong in place. The Council was therefore limited on discretion.

Councillor Piccolo expressed that he had not been aware of the need for Waste Transfer Notices outlined in law, but continued that now that he had been informed he would be happy if businesses were given the opportunity. As the Council had not been prosecuting until now was there some mechanism to handle the progress? The Head of Housing and Environment explained that it was difficult because the requirement was 2 years of evidence so even a 6 month amnesty would not give businesses enough time to accrue the evidence necessary making any discretion on the part of the Council very difficult.

Councillor Piccolo highlighted instances whereby businesses facing lengthy Trading Standards appeals would change hands very last minute to avoid the outcome and raised concerns that this may be the case with businesses facing Fixed Penalty Notices for lack of Waste Transfer evidence. Officers agreed that the Committee's comments would be reflected at Cabinet. It was also noted that those affected most would probably be small to medium sized businesses, but it was right that the Council did check and penalise people dumping waste inappropriately or businesses that could not provide a record of waste transfer notices for 2 years.

Councillor Jones asked what engagement with small shops and businesses was possible to ensure they knew where they stood. Members were reminded that this was not Council policy, but law and as such there was not much room for negotiation with small businesses. The fine is not for

disposing of waste inappropriately but for not having proof of Waste Transfer Notices for 2 years. The Corporate Director of Environment and Place agreed that looking forward the Council would remind businesses that this was enforceable.

Councillor Cherry asked when officers planned to begin prosecuting businesses without sufficient Waste Transfer Notices and was advised that the initial step was a Fixed Penalty Notice and businesses would not be prosecuted unless they failed to pay.

The Chair summarised the Committee's comments to be relayed to the Portfolio Holder and Cabinet:

- The Committee welcomed the move to add enforcement, subject to more detail at the meeting in October.
- The Committee supported a Fixed Penalty Notice of £400, subject to review of early payment possibilities.
- The Committee proposed a more holistic approach to waste, not solely enforcement, with options for residents and local businesses so that ideally instances do not reach the enforcement stage.
- The Committee echoed concerns of overzealous enforcement and the importance of proportionality.
- The Committee raised concerns surrounding the impact on small businesses and requested officers considered mitigation where possible.
- Members proposed provision for less affluent areas, such as communal waste collection points. Officers outlined the immense cost of disposal would make this a significant challenge for the Council and Members accepted the advice

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee comment on any aspects of the report the Committee wish Cabinet to consider.
- 2) That the Committee note that Cabinet will be asking the Committee to consider costed business cases for environmental enforcement at its October meeting to report back to Cabinet.

5. Report on Thurrock Community Safety Partnership

The Community Protection Manager presented the report and outlined to Members that the 13.6% increase of "all crime" was actually an increase in reported crime and compared it to a 17.6% increase in Braintree, 17.7% in Basildon and 17.9% in Rochford, to give context. The Committee were presented with the priorities for the upcoming year. The Community Protection Manager apologised that "violence against the person" on p25 should have read 3035 not 305. Members heard that the reduction in "burglary in a dwelling" of

13.6% was the 2nd largest reduction in the County. It was also expressed that whilst the figures showed a decrease in "Racially / Religiously aggravated" crime, there had been a spike since Brexit; again this was not only within Thurrock, but a nationwide phenomenon.

The Committee also heard that although "violence against the person" seemed alarmingly high, 61% of reported incidents were without injury and the 37% increase was relatively low compared to other parts of the County, with a 68% increase in Rochford. It was also stressed that this category was a somewhat "catch all" category. The Community Protection Manager explained that gang related violence within the borough was low however London had advised that the situation can turn rapidly when not being monitored and there had been increased activity with active gang members being relocated by Housing Associations from North London to the Chafford Hundred area, so Thurrock were working with Housing Associations and the Metropolitan Police. Members heard that the lack of an extensive night time economy, such as night clubs, and low Class A drug usage in the area helped keep gang activity in the area down. A gang related violence document was shown which would be circulated to members after the meeting.

The Chair thanked the Community Protection Manager for his presentation and agreed it was right that the Committee acknowledged the work of Thurrock Community Safety Partnership. He continued to state that the priorities outlined seemed the correct areas of focus and were in line with the Police Crime Commissioner's views. He noted that Anti-Social Behaviour was a real issue in the borough.

Councillor Jones wanted to reinforce what had been said and added that the Youth Offending Service team were one of the best in the Country. He continued to ask what the make-up of the Thurrock Community Safety Partnership was. Members heard that the partnership included representatives from Thurrock Council, the Police, the Fire and Health services, Probation (both Community Rehabilitation Company and National Probation Service) and educational representatives.

Councillor Collins asked if there were data which showed a breakdown of crimes by the race, ethnicity and country of origin of the perpetrator, and if it could be included in future reports.

Councillor Collins continued to raise concern surrounding the "violence against women and girls" priority, stating that it was quite right that we protect those members of society but wondered if there were any facilities where men and boys could go to receive the same concern. The Community Protection Manager agreed with Councillor Collins' point and highlighted that a suggested 20% of rape victims were male. Members were assured that there were services for men, both victim and perpetrator, as it was important to work with perpetrators too, at an early stage to prevent further victims. He continued that the priority was not gender specific, despite the misleading title; it had was called the Domestic Abuse Strategy elsewhere but had been renamed to cover rape and sexual abuse.

Councillor Collins asked about Female Genital Mutilation (FGM); how it was done and what happened to parents when it was discovered. Members were advised that FGM had only recently become a criminal offence. It was also highlighted that neither FGM nor forced marriage were recognised by any religion, as there was often reluctance to speak out in the fear of offending religious groups. The Committee heard that girls were either taken out of the country or a "cutter" was brought in and "cutting parties" were held. It was expressed that lots of advice had been given to schools to educate both students and staff. The same was true of forced marriage and he highlighted the importance of both raising awareness and educating people what to do if the situation arose. It was outlined that although the understanding previous had been that FGM only occurred in young girls, there was evidence that women after childbirth were also undergoing the process.

Councillor Collins asked what sanctions could be taken against the family and heard that it was a criminal offence a substantial custodial sentence.

Councillor Piccolo referred to the Council's strategic objective to build pride and respect in the community and asked whether there was any proof a difference was being made. He referred to the Tilbury Festival and raised concern at offering events only in specific areas with others being overlooked and wondered whether it could be more generalised. He also asked for the ethnic breakdown of attendees to see whether it brought the community together or in fact marginalised residents.

The Community Protection Manager insisted that this was just an example and that similar events were happening elsewhere within the borough too. It was difficult to give an objective measure but the feedback from residents had been positive and there were hopes for more empirical evidence in future. There were signs that people had confidence that Thurrock Community Safety Partnership and Thurrock Council were taking the matter seriously.

Councillor Collins asked expressed that the stereotypical view of Hate Crimes was English people committing them against individuals of other races or ethnicities. He asked whether if the victim were English they would be addressed in the same way. Members were assured that absolutely, any allegation of hate crime, from either the victim or a witness, would be treated in the same manner. It was noted that there was lots of evidence to suggest that all sections of the community were vulnerable to hate crime.

RESOLVED:

- 1) That the Committee noted the performance of the Thurrock Community Safety Partnership for the year 2015/16.
- 2) The Committee agreed to support the 3 priorities of the Community Safety Partnership for the year 2016/17, which are:
 - Reduce Youth offending and re-offending of adults and young people

- To reduce harm to and safeguard vulnerable victims
- Violent extremism
- 3) The Committee noted the links that have been made to support delivery of the PCC's Priorities

6. Work Programme

Members and Officers discussed the Work Programme and suggested additions and amendments to future meetings.

The Chair reminded Members that, following the report presented, the finalised business case for Environmental Enforcement would need to come to the Committee at its October meeting. He also requested the Portfolio Holder, Councillor Tolson, be invited to present an item at the October meeting outlining the Council's policy surrounding "clean it and cut it". The Chair's final request was for an item regarding the borough's parks and open spaces particularly referencing quality and maintenance, but acknowledged that this could possibly be covered in the Portfolio Holder's report.

Councillor Piccolo requested that, timeframes permitting, the reports on Unauthorised Traveller Encampments and Fly-Tipping be brought forward to the October meeting and the Country Parks Review and Environmental Health – Food reports be postponed until the December meeting.

Officers advised they would need to also include a report on Budget updates in the October Agenda. The Democratic Services officer informed the Committee that an updated document would be circulated to Members.

RESOLVED:

Members noted the Work Programme including the amendments.

The meeting finished at 8.30 pm

Approved as a true and correct record

CHAIR

DATE

Any queries regarding these Minutes, please contact Democratic Services at Direct.Democracy@thurrock.gov.uk



5 September 2016		ITEM: 5
Cleaner, Greener and Safer Overview and Scrutiny Committee		
Trap Racing Event		
Wards and communities affected:	Key Decision:	
All	Key	
Report of: Gavin Dennett – Environmental Health and Trading Standards Manager		
Accountable Head of Service: Lucy Magill – Head of Residents Services		
Accountable Director: Steve Cox – Corporate Director of Environment and Place		
This report is Public		

Executive Summary

During the weekend of 30/31 July 2016 a large scale unpermitted trap racing event took place along the Manorway in Corringham. Thurrock Council has a zero tolerance approach to such unauthorised activity in the Borough.

Available Police resources over this weekend did not allow for an enforced dispersal of participants and spectators and effective prevention of this unlawful event. This report considers options to prevent a recurrence of unlawful racing at this location and elsewhere in Thurrock.

Thurrock Council and Essex Police are working in partnership to address these issues and are jointly preparing a draft protocol to guide our joint response.

1. Recommendation(s)

The Scrutiny Committee is invited to comment on the following recommendations:

- 1.1 That Thurrock Council will not countenance unpermitted trap racing to take place in the Borough and will implement measures at its disposal to prevent it. The Council urges any organisations or individuals that wish to use the Highway for these or other similar purposes to seek the necessary permissions and licences.
- 1.2 That Essex Police and Thurrock Council continue to work in partnership to share intelligence about any unauthorised future trap racing in the

- Borough and that Essex Police commit to deploy the necessary resources to prevent a repeat occurrence.
- 1.3 That the Council instruct officers to consider the potential imposition of further legal restrictions on the use of the Manorway by way of a Public Spaces Protection Order or a suitable Injunction.
- 1.4 That the Council pursue all road network management options, including traffic calming to prevent future unauthorised trap racing in the Borough.
- 1.5 That a working protocol between Thurrock Council and Essex Police to guide our partnership approach to such unlawful events and gatherings in the Borough be prepared.

2. Introduction and Background

- 2.1 During the weekend of 30/31 July 2016 a large group assembled in the vicinity of the Manorway in Corringham with the intention to hold a race meeting for horse drawn traps. In the up run to this event the Council became aware of the intention to hold such a meeting from rumours circulating in the community. Exact details of the numbers involved and the timing of the event were not known at this time.
- 2.2 As no permission had been sought to close the Manorway at this point by an event organiser, that no such permission would be granted at such short notice and in light of the disruption to residents and businesses that this event would cause, the Council passed the information regarding the potential for this event to the Police in the week leading up to the 30 July.
- 2.3 Whilst Police attended the Manorway over the weekend during the course of the racing the operational decision of the Police on Saturday was to permit the event to continue on the basis that with the resources at their disposal they could not safely enforce a cessation of the activity. The intention of the Police at this point was to enforce the provisions of the dispersal order, previously put in place, at 9.00am on the morning of Sunday 31st July to prevent or curtail further racing activity after this time. This did not happen and resulted in the racing activity continuing on Sunday morning until such time as the racing had finished when the Police deployed public order officers to facilitate the dispersal of those assembled.
- 2.4 The impact of the unauthorised trap racing on the local community over that weekend was considerable. Residents reported feeling intimidated and upset by the noise and anti-social behaviour, as well as the rubbish, including human waste, from a large unauthorised encampment in Springhouse Road that preceded the trap racing. They were also denied access to the road network for the duration of the racing on both days and concerned at possible illegal activities that were reportedly taking place.

3. Issues, Options and Analysis of Options

- 3.1 The potential for further unlawful events of this nature at this location is now a significant concern for residents and businesses in the area.
- 3.2 The provision for the mobilisation of sufficient police public order resources over weekends and in the run up to unauthorised events, involving large numbers of people, would be an effective and flexible way to deter the organisers of unpermitted events of any description and allow for the enforced dispersal of participants should the events commence in defiance of lawful police instructions. Should Essex Police find themselves to be over committed to public order operations across the county when such events occur the facility exists for the Chief Constable to call on mutual aid support from neighbouring forces.
- 3.3 At the same time as petitioning the Chief Constable to make provision for the policing of such events the Council should explore the potential to introduce appropriate traffic calming measures at this location to render it unsuitable for trap racing whilst maintaining its function as an access road for the residents and businesses in this area. Points to be considered as part of this study are:
 - Will traffic calming measures at this location impose a disproportionate burden on other road users including HGV traffic to businesses that use this road.
 - Will the cost of such measures be proportionate with the public benefit derived from the protection of this section of road from unlawful events.
 - Could an effective scheme of traffic calming realistically be achieved.
 - Would consultation on such a scheme demonstrate support for this course of action by residents and businesses.
 - Could the implementation of traffic calming at this location simply push the
 activity further up the Manorway to locations which could lead to a higher level
 of disruption from unauthorised events.
- 3.4 The imposition of legal restrictions on the use of the Manorway for events by way of a Public Spaces Protection Order ('PSPO') or suitable Injunction could provide additional powers for police teams charged with preventing illegal use of the highway for trap racing at this location.

4. Reasons for Recommendation

- 4.1 The availability of sufficient police public order resources for mobilization and deployment across Thurrock and the surrounding areas of Essex would provide the capacity to control or stop unpermitted events and other public disturbances.
- 4.2 Traffic management measures such as the reduction of the speed limit applying to this road and subsequent adjustments to the road layout could be effective in making it unsuitable for trap racing events.

- 4.3 The imposition of restrictions via a Public Spaces Protection Order or Injunction could provide additional and alternative enforcement options for the Police.
- 5. Consultation (including Overview and Scrutiny, if applicable)
- 5.1 Consultation with the Police and Thurrock Council officers was undertaken as part of the preparation of this report.
- 6. Impact on corporate policies, priorities, performance and community impact
- 6.1 As these events give rise to the generation of litter by the participants the prevention of this activity will contribute to the Councils priority to Promote and Protect our Clean and Green Environment.
- 7. Implications

7.1 Financial

Implications verified by: Carl Tomlinson

Finance Manager

The cost of the proposed action and traffic calming works would need to be funded within existing budgets.

7.2 Legal

Implications verified by: Vivien Williams

Planning & Regeneration Solicitor

- 1. The introduction of any traffic calming scheme designed for this area would need to comply with the Highways (Traffic Calming) Regulations 1999.
- 2. The Council has the power to impose a PSPO on the condition that it is satisfied that activities carried on in a public place are having a detrimental effect on the quality of life of those in the vicinity, or it is likely such activities will be carried out. It must be satisfied the effect is or is likely to be of a persistent nature, is likely to make such activities unreasonable and justifies the restrictions. In making a PSPO the Council must follow the procedure set out in the Anti-Social Behaviour Crime and Policing Act 2014.
- 3. The Council is currently investigating and gathering evidence to obtain an injunction against unauthorised encampments. As an alternative or in addition to a PSPO it could seek to include a term prohibiting these events from being carried out if there is appropriate evidence available to support the inclusion of such a term.

7.3 Diversity and Equality

Implications verified by: Steve Cox

Corporate Director of Environment and Place

This report focuses on activities that are constrained by law and therefore do not impinge on any cultural, racial or other legal considerations.

7.4 **Other implications** (where significant) – i.e. Staff, Health, Sustainability, Crime and Disorder)

This proposal would have a beneficial effect on the reduction of crime and disorder.

- **8. Background papers used in preparing the report** (including their location on the Council's website or identification whether any are exempt or protected by copyright):
 - None
- 9. Appendices to the report
 - None

Report Author:

Gavin Dennett

Environmental Health and Trading Standards Manager

Residents Services

